SOLANO COUNTY PARK AND RECREATION COMMISSION

  
APPROVED MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD

THURSDAY, JANUARY 14, 2010
 County Administration Center - First Floor Hearing Room,

675 Texas Street, Fairfield, California

 

Commission Members Present:
Riddle, Hermsmeyer, Whited, Alvarez
Commission Member Excused:
Leong
Staff Present:
Sykes, Tanner-Linné, R. Chandler, C. Drake
1. Call to Order and Roll Call

Chair Hermsmeyer called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  Tanner-Linne called roll.  A quorum was confirmed.  

2. Approval of Minutes for November 12, 2009 Meeting 

Motion to approve (Alvarez), with second (Riddle).  November 12, 2009 minutes approved unanimously.

3. Approval of Agenda

Motion to approve agenda (Whited), with second (Riddle).  Approved unanimously.  

4. Elect 2010 Chair and Vice-Chair, and Incoming Chair Comments 
Alvarez moved to elect Steve Hermsmeyer as Chair and Michael Whited as Vice Chair for 2010.  The motion was seconded (Riddle), and approved unanimously.
Chair Hermsmeyer presented an article from the National Parks Service Newsletter advocating that the public needs to get out to parks to appreciate them.  Hermsmeyer suggested it is time for a change in attitude.  The parks cannot sit and wait for people to come.  2010 will be a time to get them to come to the County Parks.  If visitors are not coming to the parks, maybe they do not know about them.

5. Committee Report 
A. Grants Review Committee:  Approve Recommended Changes to the Procedural Guides for Fish and Wildlife Propagation (FWPF) and Suisun Marsh Specific Funds (SMSF)

Jerry Emanuelson, Chair of the ad hoc Grants Review Committee presented the  committee’s recommendations, which were attached to the meeting agenda (materials available for review at County Parks offices at 675 Texas St., Suite 2500 – please first call Marilea at 707-784-7905 to request).
The Ad Hoc committee consisted of Jerry Emanuelson (Chair) of Suisun Marsh Natural History Association, Chris Rose of Solano Resource Conservation District, Steve Chappell of Suisun Resource Conservation District, Robert Eddings of California Waterfowl Assoc., Steve Hermsmeyer and Terry Riddle of the Solano County Park and Recreation Commission, and Dan Sykes, Parks Services Manager as non-voting staff member.  All decisions, including the recommendations forwarded from the Committee were reached by full consensus of the Committee members.
Alvarez stated that if applicants are given funds for “programs,” without prior knowledge of exactly where they would be using them, this would essentially be “pass-through” funding for private groups or other organizations in the marsh.  There should be a deadline, and if the funds are not used by a certain date, the funds should be placed back in the pot for other groups to use.  
Staff confirmed the funds would only be paid out on a reimbursement basis (after the project was completed), and that unused funds would be rolled back for future grant cycles.  Also, the Procedural Guide also makes it clear that if a project cannot be ready to go with its CEQA approval within 3 months of the grant award, the applicant should not even apply.

There was general discussion on how to find a qualified expert to help evaluate the applications.  Alvarez said it might be hard to find someone that did not have a conflict of interest, who worked with the State Fish and Game or had ties to the Suisun Marsh.

Emanuelson stated there would not be any conflict of interest if the person was from an outside organization.  However, it might be difficult to find someone who had no ties, who also then would not charge us for their time.

Alvarez suggested if we checked with the East Bay Parks or other organizations of that scale, they may have someone who would not charge us but have the knowledge needed to evaluate the applications.
Alvarez stated he thinks that if an application was not complete it should not be evaluated and not receive partial credit.  Staff confirmed the Grants Review Committee and prior evaluation committee members have both endorsed the current point scoring system. 
The Commission asked for a timeline for starting the next grant cycle (Fish and Wildlife Propagation Fund cycle).  Sykes stated that the Commission’s recommendation would probably go to the Board of Supervisors for approval on February 23rd. Then the application and public notices could be distributed soon after.  A timeline would be available for review at the March 11 Commission meeting.
The Commission thanked Jerry Emanuelson for doing a great job with the Grants Review Committee.  Emanuelson stated it was a great experience working with the Committee and Staff.  It all came together and everyone worked together to create the changes.

Riddle moved that the Commission approve the Grants Review Committee’s recommendations, and forward them to the Board of Supervisors for approval, incorporating the following minor edits from him and Commissioner Alvarez:  

· Item (h):  Clarify wording regarding project site inspections to state, “Not needed, because applicants have the option to make a presentation to full Evaluation Committee.”
· Item (m):  Clarify wording regarding the requirement for applicants to submit a topographic map to read, “Committee agreed topographic map was not required, only site map.”

· Item (s):  In addition to stating when the future grant cycles would happen, Staff should prepare a flow chart of the dates and approval process to present to the Commission and show on the County website.

Motion seconded (Whited) and passed unanimously.

6. Approve Staff Recommendation to Develop Beverage Container Restrictions and Surveys of Alcohol Use and Alcohol-Related Contacts 
Staff Sykes introduced Richard Chandler, Park Ranger Supervisor and Chris Drake, Park Ranger, who would give a presentation regarding Alcoholic Beverage Restrictions in the Parks, prior to the Commission receiving the Staff recommendation.
Chandler explained that at present the current County codes are the only laws governing the use or consumption of alcohol in the Parks, which are fairly permissive.  No permit is required.  Chandler said the safety of the public and visitors is the Parks Staff’s first concern.  Primarily Parks Staff needs to consider how much of a problem alcohol use is, and secondarily to consider whether, if alcohol were restricted, how much attendance and revenue would be affected.

Whited asked if Lake Solano Park had worse problems with alcohol use than Sandy Beach Park.  Chandler stated both parks have some problems at times, and that banning all alcohol would require additional staff to police the ban.  However, one particular problem has been at Sandy Beach Park where glass containers get broken on the beach and other visitors step on the glass.
Another problem that rangers have observed occurs when kegs of beer are brought into a campsite.  Kegs attract large groups, particularly young people. Many times underage drinkers arrive requiring additional patrols by the rangers, and this may result in having to evict and/or arrest the visitors.  
Chandler and Drake reported that Brannan Island State Park banned alcohol from their park starting five or six years ago.  The State Park Rangers have commented that this ban required them to spend a great deal of time dealing with people sneaking alcohol into the park or trying to ignore the ban and consume it in a vehicle, RV or tent.  Visitors would also bring in alcohol in other containers.  The ban had also resulted in a notable amount of sign clutter at Brannan Island State Park, with signs in many sizes and locations describing the ban.

The Commissioners asked Chandler whether he felt there was additional crime due to alcohol use at the County Parks.   Chandler said there were problems when visitors consume too much, and this had caused fights many times, or has contributed to domestic violence between campers.

Staff Sykes proposed the Staff recommendation that the County Parks Staff take an incremental approach to the alcohol use issue, which would include collecting data from rangers on the number and types of their alcohol-related contacts, surveying the public for their views on alchohol use in the County Parks, and developing restrictions on the use of kegs and glass containers in the County Parks.  Staff would then report back to the Commission in fall 2010 to consider whether further restrictions were warranted.
Hermsmeyer suggested placing advertisements about the suvey in local newspapers and on-line, and asking all County citizens, not just current park users, how they feel about alcohol use in the parks.  Some more individuals might come to the Parks if they knew there would not be problems with alchohol use there.
Riddle was concerned that banning alcohol in the Parks would cut attendance and revenues.  He supported the idea of surveying visitors and citizens about how they felt about alcohol use in the parks.  The Commission asked whether Staff had any figures on the economic impact that Brannan Island State Park had experienced since banning alcohol use.  Chandler said the current  State Park Ranger Staff he talked to were not employed when the ban first began, so they did not know.
Riddle moved the Staff Recommendation (see above).  The motion was seconded (Whited), and it was approved unanimously.

7. Approve Staff Recommendation for Fee Schedule Changes for FY2010/11
Staff presented a proposal for increases in the fee schedule for Fiscal Year 2010 – 2011, which would be presented to the Board of Supervisors for approval in March or April, and go into effect July 1, 2010 if approved.  Proposed fee increases would be for the annual Parking/Launch Pass and daily camping fees (full materials available for review at County Parks offices at 675 Texas St., Suite 2500 – please first call Marilea at 707-784-7905 to request).

Riddle suggested fees should not be raised at this time with the economy like it is.  If visitors are having trouble paying their bills now, a fee increase would affect park attendance.  He was against raising the rates.  
Staff explained that park salaries and operating costs have continued to increase at a rate that has outpaced the current park services revenues that County Parks is receiving.  These fee increases would bring the fees closer to a level that reflects the value of services the public is receiving from the County Parks.

Hermsmeyer stated that even if the economy is bad and times are tight, the County needs funds to support the employees that still need to work to provide services.  
Alvarez stated that even with the proposed fee increases, it is likely the amount of additional revenue on an annual basis still would not cover the full operating costs of the parks.  The fee increases are going to be criticized either way.
Whited moved to approve the recommended fee increases.  The motion was seconded (Alvarez).  The motion passed on a vote of 3-1, Commissioner Riddle voting no.

9.
  Review Facility Use Guidelines for Lake Solano Nature Center 

Staff described the draft, facility use guidelines for rental use of the Lake Solano Nature Center (full materials available for review at County Parks offices at 675 Texas St., Suite 2500 – please first call Marilea at 707-784-7905 to request).  
Hermsmeyer stated he would like to appoint up an ad-hoc, Nature Center Facility Use Committee to develop more comprehensive facility use guidelines for the Nature Center to bring back for Commission approval.  Hermsmeyer and Riddle were appointed to the committee.
Whited asked whether the Nature Center already had tables and chairs available for use for events.  Staff replied no, that County Parks was still seeking funds for this.
Alvarez presented literature on rental facilities used in the City of Benicia’s park system, which he gave to Hermsmeyer for the Committee’s use.
8. Parks and Recreation Division Staff Report
A. Attendance and Revenue Tracking:  Staff presented attendance and revenue charts for the past 5 years and year-to-date figures for FY2009/10 (current year) (materials available for review at County Parks offices at 675 Texas St., Suite 2500 – please first call Marilea at 707-784-7905 to request).
B. Status of Ongoing Grant Projects (FWPF and SMSF grant programs):  Staff presented charts showing the status of grant awards and progress of payments to applicants that had completed their projects (materials available for review at County Parks offices at 675 Texas St., Suite 2500 – please first call Marilea at 707-784-7905 to request).  To date approximately $167,000 has been awarded as grants, and $58,900 (35% of the total awarded) has been paid out of the grant funds to projects as advances and reimbursement payments.

C. Comment Letter for Shiloh III Project:  Staff presented a letter sent signed by Chair Hermsmeyer stating the Commission’s concerns that they would like to see addressed in the environmental impact report for the proposed Shiloh III wind power project in the Montezuma Hills, that would be located within 1-1/2 miles of Sandy Beach Park (materials available for review at County Parks offices at 675 Texas St., Suite 2500 – please first call Marilea at 707-784-7905 to request).
9. Public Comments
There were no public comments.
10. Set Possible Dates for Special Meeting/Field Trip 

Commissioners indicated the dates of Feb. 4, 11, or 18 at 8:30 am, were available to schedule a field trip to examine a wind turbine proposal next to Sandy Beach Park and view Grant Projects at the Suisun Marsh Natural History Association.
11. The next regular meeting was confirmed for March 11, 2010 at 5:30 pm, and meeting was adjourned at 8:15 p.m.[image: image1.png]
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